River Place Owners’ Association

FINAL Minutes from the Board of Directors’ Monthly Meeting

Held Thursday, May 3, 2012 – 5:30 PM

In Attendance – Board of Directors
M.J. Schmelzer – President, East

Robert Lesnick – Vice President, South

Troy Dibley – Treasurer, North
Sara Shahade – Secretary, Parcel 5

Vikram Reddy – Director, Parcel 5
Robert Turman – Director, North

Regrets – Board of Directors
Pat Fairman – Director, West

Richard Villegas – Director, Parcel 5
In Attendance – Property Management
David Weinstein – General Manager

I. Call to Order
A meeting of the River Place Owners’ Association Board of Directors convened on Thursday, May 3, 2012 inside the South Building’s Party Room.  OA Board President M.J. Schmelzer called the meeting to order at 5:44 p.m.

II. Approval of May 3, 2012 Meeting Agenda
At the request of Mr. Lesnick, “Parking” should be added as a topic of discussion under “Focus – Section E”.
MOTION: Mr. Lesnick moved to approve the May 3, 2012 meeting agenda as amended above.  Ms. Shahade seconded, and the amended May 3, 2012 meeting agenda was unanimously approved by those Board members present (6-0-0).
III. Approval of April 5, 2012 Meeting Minutes

At the request of Mr. Dibley, on Page 3 of the April 5, 2012 meeting minutes, within Section VIII.B, the blank space should be replaced with the words “modification of the playground fence”.
MOTION: Ms. Shahade moved to approve the April 5, 2012 meeting minutes as amended above.  Mr. Lesnick seconded, and the April 5, 2012 meeting minutes were unanimously approved as amended by those Board members present (6-0-0).
OUTCOME FROM APRIL 5, 2012 MEETING: The Board of Directors empowered the Lafayette Task Force to progress with negotiations with Lafayette Federal Credit Union.
IV. 2012 Annual Meeting of the Owner’s Association

The Owners Association Board of Directors held a brief Annual Meeting on Thursday, May 3, 2012, where Ms. Schmelzer reported the OA functioned during the previous year with a full Board; and that all minutes from the previous year are available via the OA General Manager.
MOTION: Dr. Reddy moved to re-elect the previous year’s slate of Board members for the coming year.  Mr. Turman seconded, and the motion was unanimously approved by those Board members present (6-0-0).
V. Reports
A. President’s Report by M.J. Schmelzer:
1. The reports of the Lafayette Task Force, Redevelopment Task Force, and Administrative Task Force will be provided during the Board’s Executive Session.
2. Ms. Schmelzer spoke with David Williams and Anthony Priest, and the three would like to form an Entertainment Center Task Force.  Ms. Schmelzer sought the Board’s permission to formalize the task force consisting of Andrew Spell, Anthony Priest, and Dave Williams.
MOTION: Mr. Dibley moved that the Entertainment Center Task Force be created.  Mr. Lesnick seconded, and the motion was unanimously approved by those Board members present (6-0-0).

B. Manager’s Monthly Meetings: Insurance representative Joe E. Rice attended the most recent manager’s meeting held on Thursday, April 12, 2012.  Mr. Rice answered questions from the building managers regarding various insurance matters, including the proper claims procedures to be followed by each entity.  The managers invited Mr. Rice to attend a future manager’s meeting, and Mr. Rice agreed to do so.  Andre Baker will serve as host for the next manager’s meeting to be held on Thursday, May 10, 2012.
C. Treasurer’s Report by Troy Dibley
1. ACTION: Mr. Dibley and Mr. Weinstein will put together a calendar to note the occurrence of key finance-related actions of the association – actions such as budget preparation and approval; audit-related activities; the filing of real estate and income taxes; review of credit card and financial statements; insurance review; and reserve study work.  The calendar will be ready for Board review during their June meeting.
2. The association filed its 2011 income taxes with the Goldklang Group in January 2012.  However, Goldklang has since determined that, based upon a number of factors, the OA is eligible to receive a health insurance tax credit of approximately $2,000.  Therefore Goldklang will file an amended return of the association’s 2011 taxes.

ACTION: Mr. Dibley will inquire with Goldklang whether they are willing to lower or waive the fee to file an amended 2011 tax return for the OA.
3. As the OA’s laddered CDs expire, the money is rolled into a liquid money market account.  Once the Board better understands the timing and amount of the loan to the East Building, they will know how much money will be placed back into the laddered CDs.
4. The OA currently has two credit cards – Home Depot and Staples.  A corporate card is under consideration that would bear the OA’s name along with that of Mr. Weinstein.  The corporate card would have a monthly spending limit, which Mr. Dibley proposes should be $5,000.  The card would be used to make payments to vendors who prefer credit card payments over checks; or to pay vendors who need to receive their funds more quickly.

Mr. Dibley submitted a credit card policy for the Board’s consideration.  The policy sets forth guidelines for dollar limit per purchase; spending limit per month; statement review provisions; provision of receipts and backup documentation to verify purchases; Zalco’s responsibility to pay the bill each month; and the responsibility of the Board to review the credit card policy on an annual basis and make any changes it deems necessary.  The policy also outlines that staff members who regularly use the association’s Home Depot and Staples credit cards should be required to sign those monthly credit card statements as part of the reconciliation process.
MOTION: Mr. Lesnick moved to approve the River Place OA credit card policy as presented by Mr. Dibley.  Ms. Shahade seconded, and the motion was unanimously approved by those Board members present (6-0-0).
DECISION: Once the Staples credit card expires, the OA will not renew it and instead will use the corporate credit card to make purchases at Staples.
5. As of March 31st, the association is running $200,000 under budget concerning its expenses.  The association is running on target with the budget concerning the assessment income category, but is $21,000 favorable in the “Miscellaneous Income” category.
VI. Focus
A. Update on Reserve Study; East Loan Request: Mr. Weinstein reported that Reserve Advisors visited River Place on Monday, April 30th to inspect the property and take photographs.  They also reviewed the previous reserve study with Mr. Weinstein.  In approximately three weeks, Mr. Weinstein will receive the preliminary report from Reserve Advisors, which he will forward to the Board of Directors for review.  Mr. Weinstein was pleased with the effort and diligence expended by the Reserve Advisors representatives.
ACTIONS: (1) Mr. Dibley and Mr. Weinstein will schedule a meeting to discuss the East Building’s loan request.  (2) The OA Board will outline a list of criteria and best practices to which it will adhere when considering loan requests by a River Place building, including that the money should be used in a manner that benefits the entire River Place community; and that the money should be used for a major project.  The language will also include what actions the OA will take in the event of default or bankruptcy.  Legal counsel will then be consulted to draft the contractual language for the loan agreement.
B. Guest and Rental Fees: These include fees collected by the OA for pool passes, use of the gym, and use of the ping pong equipment, grills, and party room.  Ms. Schmelzer suggested that the OA make it possible for River Place residents to purchase up to 10 pool passes simultaneously for adults and children – no more than two lots during any one purchase – with management to note the sequence of numbers on the passes; and the name of the purchasing shareholder to be noted on each pass.  Mr. Lesnick suggested that the Board have some discretion to approve requests for more than 10 passes for special cases.
DECISION: Board members agreed by unanimous consent to enact the pool pass arrangement as described above.

C. Credit Card Policy: This matter was discussed during the Treasurer’s Report of the April 25th Board of Directors meeting.  See Page 2, Section V.C.4 of these minutes.
D. Amended Tax Return: This matter was discussed during the Treasurer’s Report of the April 25th Board of Directors meeting.  See Page 2, Section V.C.2 of these minutes.
E. Parking: Mr. Lesnick raised issue that some of the property’s parking spaces are quite narrow, making it difficult for individuals to enter and exit their vehicles; and making dents a more likely occurrence.  Mr. Lesnick suggested that management walk the property to identify parking spaces that are narrower than the standard.  A few of the narrow spaces can later be realigned and widened, and any displaced parkers can utilize the newly configured spaces.  Mr. Lesnick suggested shareholders could pay the association a small fee for the benefit of the larger space – an amount less than the actual value of the space.
ACTION: Mr. Lesnick will request that his engineering colleague assist Mr. Weinstein with devising a parking space plan to realign and widen any narrow parking spaces, with Mr. Weinstein to provide a report to the Board of Directors by the July Board meeting.  Mr. Lesnick will also ask his engineering colleague to provide a CAD drawing of the entire River Place property.
F. Documentary Filming Request: An individual submitted a request to film on site at River Place during the month of May as part of a documentary.
DECISION: Those Board members present briefly discussed the matter and agreed by unanimous consent to allow the filming to occur.
ACTION: Mr. Weinstein will provide the individual with contact information for Board members who expressed interest in having the individual use their balcony to film on the property.
G. Car Damage: Ms. Schmelzer reported that a car belonging to the renter of shareholder Bonnie Kline was damaged by leaks coming from the garage ceiling.  The renter is seeking a $400 reimbursement to have repairs done to the car.  Shareholder and OA Board member Pat Fairman reported the same issue was experienced by her renter.
MOTION: Mr. Lesnick moved that the OA authorize an expense of up to $1,000 to reimburse the two renters discussed above for repair of damages to their vehicles.  Mr. Reddy seconded, and the motion was unanimously approved by those Board members present (6-0-0).
VII. Board Approvals
A. Resolutions for Signature: Board members signed two resolutions during the April 25, 2012 Board of Directors meeting: one concerning Custom Video Design for their installation of cameras in the MP garage and gate house; and a second involving Overhead Door for their replacement of springs in the MP and WP garage doors.
B. Reserve Checks for Signature: Payments were approved for three expenditures: one to Custom Video Design as a deposit for their camera installation in the MP garage; a check to Long Fence for installation of the fence around the swimming pool; and a payment to Overhead Door for their replacement of springs in the MP and WP garage doors.
C. Contracts for Consideration:
1. Hydro Jet Parking Garage Drains: Mr. Weinstein spoke with Eddie’s Plumbing and explained that the association would like all lines hydro jetted in the parking garage.  Eddie’s then raised their bid from $4,000 to $12,000.  The original bid from Magnolia Plumbing was $17,900.  Mr. Weinstein also called All Plumbing, and they submit a bid of $4,500 to perform a soft hydro jetting of the lines (with no snaking), then a subsequent hard hydro jetting.
Mr. Weinstein recommended that the Board approve a hydro jetting contract with Magnolia Plumbing for 2012, and then move to All Plumbing for semi-annual service next year.
DECISION: Those Board members present agreed by unanimous consent to move forward with Mr. Weinstein’s hydro jetting recommendation as outlined above.
2. Repairs to the Gatehouse: Flippo Construction will provide the OA with a check to have Hann & Hann repair damages to the gatehouse.
3. Hann & Hann Village Repairs: Hann & Hann submitted a proposal totaling $3,451.00 to remove and replace 40-feet of aluminum flashing and wood framing at the dry cleaners; and to remove and replace 42-feet of aluminum facing and 50-feet of aluminum flashing around the village store building.  This will include replacing any associated wood framing, repairing and painting the exterior side, and panel wash the stone and brick areas around the village store and dry cleaners.
MOTION: Mr. Reddy moved to approve Hann & Hann to perform the above-noted repairs and cleaning to the village at a cost not to exceed $3,460.00, contingent upon approval from legal counsel.  Ms. Shahade seconded, and the motion was unanimously approved by those Board members present

(6-0-0).
VIII. Project Reports

A. Project Grid: Mr. Weinstein presented a grid to show Board members which projects are presently underway and which projects are upcoming.  The grid included capital projects.  Mr. Weinstein encouraged Board members to e-mail him projects to be added to the grid.
B. Management Report
1. Delinquency Report: The association currently has zero delinquencies – quite an accomplishment for any association in the current economic climate.
2. WP Garage Video Camera Installation: The camera installation is complete at the WP garage.  The gatehouse can be given access to the WP video cameras; however, they will need faster Internet service in order to do so.   The MP garage will work on a separate, standalone system.  Comcast is installing a signal booster in the Entertainment Center.
3. Security Review: Admiral Security submitted a report with recommendations concerning their security review of the River Place property and staff.  All except two staff members received satisfactory ratings.  The average tenure of River Place’s security staff is four years – well above the average rate of one year for most security companies.
4. Pool Fencing: Installation of the pool fencing has been completed.
5. Maintenance: The broken toilet in the ladies’ locker room has been replaced, and a new back flow preventer has been installed in the pump room.
6. Deep Blue Aquatics: Deep Blue Aquatics has performed repair work on the property.
7. Exercise Equipment Repairs: Any exercise equipment that has been identified for repair has been serviced.
8. Entertainment Center Flooring: Mr. Weinstein presented the latest flooring options to the Board of Directors.  Commercial Carpet visited the property on May 2nd and will soon submit a bid to Mr. Weinstein.
9. Arlington County Sewer Line: Flippo Construction has been released from finishing the sewer line project on the property.  This will impact the date of completion for the project.
10. Elections:

MOTION: Mr. Reddy moved that the OA Board approve the current state of officers until the next Annual Meeting.  Mr. Lesnick seconded, and the motion was unanimously approved by those Board members present (6-0-0).
IX. Adjournment
The May 3, 2012 meeting of the River Place Owners Association Board of Directors was officially adjourned at 9:05 p.m.  The date of the next OA Board of Directors meeting is presently scheduled for Thursday, June 7, 2012 at 5:30 p.m.
Minutes Prepared and Submitted By:
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Sara Shahade, Secretary
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